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The Rho Chi Society

Annual Chapter Report 


 Annual Chapter Report - 2016
Please complete your Annual Chapter Report, adhering strictly to the format below, and submit it to the National Office via e-mail (RhoChi@unc.edu) by May 15.
General formatting guidelines:

· Adhere to the page/word limitations specified in each section.

· Use 12 point, Times-New Roman, font.

· Do not include any attachments or appendices. 
· Submit as a Word Document. 
Date of report submission: 5/15/16
Name of School/College: Purdue University College of Pharmacy
Chapter name and region: Alpha Zeta – Region IV-West
Chapter advisor’s name and e-mail address: Dr. Steve Scott (sscott1@purdue.edu), 

Dr. Nicole Noel (nlnoel@purdue.edu) 

Delegate who attended the Rho Chi Annual Meeting: 

Stephanie Pitman
Date delegate’s name submitted to Rho Chi.:

01/22/2016

Past year’s officers and e-mail addresses:

President: Michael Peters (peter100@purdue.edu) 
Vice President: Lauren Jackson (jacks168@purdue.edu) 
Secretary: Rachel Hasty (rhasty@purdue.edu) 
Treasurer: Stephanie Pitman (spitman@purdue.edu) 
Historian: Samantha Burton (burton16@purdue.edu) 
New officers and e-mail addresses for next academic year:

President: Ming Yang (yang521@purdue.edu) 
Vice President: Gwen Seamon (gseamon@purdue.edu) 
Secretary: Geoffrey Federspiel (gfedersp@purdue.edu) 
Treasurer: Austin Hoefling (ahoeflin@purdue.edu) 
Historian: Nini Zhou (zhou37@purdue.edu) 
Number of Rho Chi student members at college or school, listed by class year and program (and by campus if more than one campus):

PharmD Class of 2016: 28
PharmD Class of 2017: 29

PharmD Class of 2018: 29

Meetings: 
	Date
	Attendance
	Agenda
	Action Steps

	9/2/15
	27
	President- expectations for semester, advertise silent auction slots, thank you card sign up, winner contact sign up, volunteer opportunities (Boo at Zoo, residency elective, Winterization)
Vice President- committee (Induction, Kenya pin sales)

Treasurer- fundraising

Secretary- minutes expectations
Historian- take pictures, share them

ACES- tutoring session/classes tutored, request for volunteers

Social- email sent about ideas, results from information

Student Council- updates

	-Silent auction event finalized
-Volunteer opportunities identified for Fall semester

-Vice President committee formed
-Tutoring opportunities identified

-First social event decided upon (Exploration Acres)

-Budget expressed

-Decided upon other organizations to support

	10/19/15
	25
	President- auction results (additional iTunes gift card) volunteer opportunities (Boo at Zoo, Operation Heart (October 24) Residency Elective (November 5, 10:45 AM-1:15 PM), Winterization (November 14)), APhA Representative for annual meeting

Vice President- Kenya Pin Sales (table for sign ups)
Treasurer- fundraising ideas?

Historian- send pictures to Sammy!

ACES- November 2nd, 6 PM, request for volunteers

Social- photos from social, next event- Poblano’s Dinner, November  8, 6PM
	-Finalized volunteers for Residency Elective
-Recruited additional volunteers for Boo at the Zoo

-Continued to sell Tumaini pins for international fundraising

-Increased attendance for next social through recruitment

-Finalized donation to scholarship fund

	11/11/15
	25
	President-  volunteer opportunities (Winterization (November 14)), APhA Christmas Tree Decorating (First week after Thanksgiving)
Vice President- Kenya Pin Sales (table for sign ups, we can finally send the money), Initiation- Speaker request out
Treasurer- fundraising ideas?
Secretary- fantastic minutes
Historian- bulletin board updated, send pictures to Sammy!
ACES- request for volunteers, formal ask for future practice questions
Social- photos from social, next event- Thursday after Thanksgiving
	-Recruited volunteers for SNP Thanksgiving card event
-Decided to participate in the APhA Christmas tree event

-Continued to sell Kenya pins

-Decided on guest speaker invitation alternatives for induction

-Continued to volunteer with tutoring sessions and formulate practice questions

-Decided on next social event

	2/2/16
	23
	President- Calendar- will share on Office 365 (Meetings: 3/3, 4/5, Induction: 4/10, Voting/dinner: 4/28), Timmy Global Health (2/26, 6 to 9 PM, PMU $30 per ticket)
Vice President- Kenya Pin Sales (Vote- Where to send? General fund, medical clinic, scholarship fund, multipurpose community center), Initiation- Speaker request out

ACES- volunteers for P1 and P2, expanded role requires more involvement, 
Social- gather ideas for semester
	-Regathered interest for Spring semester
-Enhanced communication for upcoming events for semester

-Decided on where exactly to send the money raised for Tumaini

-Expanded ACES tutor sessions to double the size of previous semester

-Gathered interest for social events for the Spring semester

	3/3/16
	21
	President- Relay for Life (April 8th, $10, COP Team), Boiler Blast (April 9th, COP Team), expectations for remainder of year

Vice President- Kenya Pin Sales ($532 donated), Initiation- Speaker request out (Dr. Degnan), attendance by current members
Historian- updated bulletin board

ACES- continued success (especially P1)

Social- idea for socials to end semester
	-Committed to volunteering and participating in Relay for Life versus Boiler Blast
-Recruited attendance to attend the induction brunch 

-Decided on final volunteers with tutoring sessions

-Finalized end of year social 

-Determined the final venue for elections


Strategic Planning: 

Our goals were set this year with the primary aim to continue the Rho Chi mission to promote intellectual achievement, stimulate the advancement of pharmacy, develop members as intellectual leaders, encourage high ethical standards, and nurture collaboration. As a whole, we focused both on improving activities that the Alpha Zeta Chapter of Rho Chi participated in as well as assisting other organizations. Through continuing our Silent Auction Scholarship fundraiser, we encourage intellectual achievement to receive this monetary award and foster collaboration among between our members and faculty that we coordinated with. Through the continuation of our ACES tutoring sessions, we granted our members the opportunity to develop fair practice questions for lower grades, promoting high ethical standards. Additionally, through participation in outreach events through other organizations, members had an opportunity to advance pharmacy and develop as intellectual leaders. Another component of collaboration came through the organization of the Induction Ceremony. 
As an organization, many Rho Chi members are also heavily involved and leaders in other pharmacy organizations. In an attempt to demonstrate our support, we participated and were involved in events put on by other organizations (see activities section). This gave the chapter an excellent opportunity to foster collaboration with other student groups and develop a professional network.
Activities:  
Rho Chi continues to host review sessions for classes that are in the P1 and P2 years of pharmacy school. These sessions are called ACES, which stands for Assisting Classmates to Enhance Success. In the fall semester, we host review sessions for the P2 class in their therapeutics course. We make announcement and visit their lectures to inform them of this event. In the spring semester, we host the session for both P1 and P2 therapeutics courses, and our workload is substantially increased. Members work on their own time to create an abbreviated study guide to help improve the focus and enhance retention of the most important material. Additionally, members are able to challenge their own mind through the development of their own questions to ask students. These review sessions have been taking place for many years, and they are well received by the individual students and members who either teach or learn from them. 
The residency elective that Rho Chi assists with is highly impactful on both the students that volunteer as well as the students that participate in the mock interview day. The event is coordinated through a professor in the College of Pharmacy and numerous other professionals or those involved in a residency selection process are present and interact with students. Around 30 students and 20 preceptors are present throughout the event, and individuals are moving the entire time. Rho Chi volunteers work to ensure that the flow of people is smooth and maintain the integrity of the event. Members are also in charge of proctoring the examination portion of the day and ensuring that no cheating has occurred. Rho Chi has participated in this event in the past, and I believe that the event was run about as optimally as it could be from the Rho Chi standpoint. A large number of our members were not able to volunteer for the event because they were actively participating in the event itself. It was a great opportunity for members of Rho Chi to help other members and foster even greater collaboration among its members.
The induction ceremony is an event that takes place in April. The planning for this event begins in September however. Members worked in a small committee from September until a week after the event to ensure that it went off without a hitch and lay the seeds for next year. New initiate data needs to be collected and interpreted. Faculty need to be invited and documented about who is coming. Family and member invites in addition to other award recipients all need to be contacted and their responses recorded. Once a final headcount was attained, a seating chart was constructed for optimal networking with different classes and faculty. The script for the event needed input from numerous individuals and communication with guest speaker and the deans was vital. As a whole, the event recognized the special achievement of all award recipients and new inductees, but required much planning and pre-work to ensure the event was done in a professional manner. This event occurs every year.

The silent auction was yet another activity that is one of Rho Chi’s signature events. The auction is a unique aspect of the yearly plan for Rho Chi in which we are able to network and communicate with faculty and fellow students. The events that are donated are in and of themselves great opportunities for growth and networking, as the often involved students and faculty getting to spend time together outside of the classroom. From the feedback that has been given to Rho Chi by both faculty who continue to donate and students who are excited about bidding on events, the auction has truly proven to be a wonderful event. In addition, all the money that is raised goes directly back to students in the form of a donation to the scholarship fund for the College of Pharmacy. This scholarship is given to an individual who has achieved success both inside and outside of the classroom. This event occurs every year and continues to grow.
Thanksgiving card creation marked another successful endeavor for Rho Chi this year. Members worked with Society of Nuclear Pharmacy to create greeting cards to give to veterans on Thanksgiving. This gave our members the opportunity to express creativity and give back to the community. Positive feedback was received from all the individuals who were involved in making of these cards this year. Rho Chi has participated in this event once before, and we will look to continue this endeavor going forward.

Relay for Life was an opportunity for members to participate in the walk as well as raise funds for the Colleges Against Cancer organization. Members had an opportunity to establish collaboration and foster camaraderie as they spent a Friday night in a gymnasium giving back to the community. This was the first year that Rho Chi had participated in the event and will look for an even deeper involvement in future years.

Boo at the Zoo was a new event for Rho Chi this year and really marked one of the most well enjoyed events of the year. Members were able to once again give back to the community through a volunteer event. Individuals showed up and came together as a group in the Columbia Park Zoo in Lafayette to put together a play for the story time train ride. The energy and spirit of the members volunteering on this night was the greatest of any event for the year. Members enjoyed the opportunity to dress up and express themselves outside of a traditional classroom setting. Going forward, this event has been documented as one that cannot be missed.

The Tumaini pin sales continued this year as a support mechanism and fundraiser for street children in Eldoret, Kenya. Through this activity, members help to coordinate sales and fundraising of items created in Eldoret, Kenya, to students and faculty at Purdue. Multiple different times were arranged for the sale of these items, including the silent auction, homecoming chili dinner, and in the hallways between classes. As a whole, about half our members were able to assist in the sales and educating individuals about where the money will end up. This event has been going on for several years, and the amount fundraised was approximately what it has been in the past.
A new event that Rho Chi participated in this year was participating with APhA to decorate and donate a Christmas tree with their fundraiser for the Arthritis Foundation. This event saw six members of Rho Chi have a social evening in which they had a potluck dinner and decorated the tree. This fostered collaboration among our individual members, as well as with another professional organization. This is an event that we would like to continue going forward.

Financial/ Budgeting: 

The budget was determined by calculating all of the expected expenses for the year. The budget included the induction brunch, composite photo, officer election dinner, and club t-shirts. After estimating the total cost of these items and events, we determined how much was left in the budget to spend on social events and other items. When deciding upon membership dues for the next year, we decided to keep it the same as the previous year ($175 per new member). We calculated that this amount would provide enough money for the next class to cover necessary expenses. We chose not to do additional fundraising because we had sufficient funds in our account to cover all items in our budget. We had a silent auction to raise money for the Purdue College of Pharmacy scholarship fund and sold pins from Kenya so that we could donate to the Tumaini organization. 
Initiation Function: 
The initiation function for the Alpha Zeta Chapter this year was a special event for family, friends, and faculty alike. The event took place on April 10th, 2016 in the South Ballroom of the Purdue Memorial Union. The event was attended by individuals of numerous different roles. We had students from all four professional years of the PharmD program in attendance, families of students ranging over the four professional years, faculty of the College, both medicinal chemistry and pharmacy practice, and Deans from the College of Pharmacy. The total number of attendees for the event was around 175. The event started with a welcome by the President of Rho Chi. Following that, the Dean of the College of Pharmacy welcomed everybody, and then brunch was served. Following brunch, numerous awards were handed out, including College of Pharmacy Leadership Awards, P1 Honor Certificates for the top 10% of the P1 class, Achievement awards for current P3’s who have maintained a 4.0 GPA, and finally a Rho Chi member of the year. Following this, the guest speaker, Dr. Dan Degnan, President of Indiana Pharmacists Alliance, gave a speech on perspectives of pharmacy and life. After this, the ritual was performed to induct the P2 and P3 students that were candidates for induction. Photos were taken following the event. 

Evaluation/Reflection: 

We found our activities this year to be highly effective and were impactful for both our members who were involved and the patients or individuals who were directly impacted by our activities. To start, one of our major activities for the year is our silent auction fundraiser for scholarships. We contacted faculty throughout the summer to gather interest for the event and collect events. From there, we were able to promote the auction and ensure that students throughout the college knew of the event. Finally, we successfully ran the auction and sold the events. All of the money was collected and was donated to the scholarship fund for students attending pharmacy school. We believe that is event was effective to increase collaboration and communication between students and faculty. The increased amount of communication and interaction that took place was vital to the effectiveness of the activity. In order to improve this event, a few small details could be changed that would yield an even larger impact on both participants and students receiving scholarships. The first of which is to find a better way to close the auction when items are highly contested. This past year, we ran the auction in a classic silent auction manner and had sheets out to bid on up until we finally collected them. Going forward, I would like to have individuals who are competing for the same item say so, and then have a verbal closing to the auction. This would prevent misunderstandings between individuals bidding on items and hopefully get the highest value for items.
As a whole, I believe that this organization has opportunities for improvement through maximizing the utilization of the talent of the members and work towards adding another signature event for the chapter. Currently, the chapter focuses on two main events put on solely by Rho Chi, the silent auction and the induction ceremony. However, given the population of individuals who are actively involved in Rho Chi, I believe that a public health outreach event or an additional fundraiser (in addition to Tumaini) is highly attainable. The organization would need to come together and rally behind a cause, but I do not believe that would be too difficult. I believe that the event would either be a professional development endeavor or a public health event. This is not to say that Rho Chi was not involved in these ideas in years past, but Rho Chi was more of a partner versus a leader. The opportunity is present for the Alpha Zeta chapter to create a larger presence on Purdue’s campus.

Appendix 1

Chapter Activities Report Template

	Alpha Zeta, Purdue University Activity Table
	

	Category of Activity1
	Title of Activity
	Brief Description2
	How Does This Activity Align With the Rho Chi Mission Statement?
	Years the Activity has Been Ongoing?
	If Activity has Been Ongoing for >1 Year, What Evaluations Have Been Done to Assess the Success of the Activity and What Improvements Have Been Done Over the Past Year?
	How Many Members Participated in the Activity?
	How Many Students (non-members) and/or Patients were impacted by the Activity?
	Financial Information for the Activity [Budget Required, Fundraising Amount]

	Intellectual Leadership Activities 
	ACES

	Students have the opportunity to tutor and create practice questions for P1 and P2 class
	Development of intellectual leaders, fosters collaboration, high ethical standards
	5+
	-Evaluated effectiveness by gauging attendance at sessions
-Formulated improvements and implemented sample questions based on feedback
	-15
	-Around 100
	-N/A

	Intellectual Leadership Activities
	Residency Elective
	Members were able to interact with residency preceptors and guide students on a mock interview day on campus
	Development of intellectual leaders, critical inquiry to advance pharmacy
	2
	-Asked for feedback from both faculty coordinator and students involved in past
-Improved communication and flow of information between volunteers and participants for smoother events on mock interview days
	-10
	-30
	-N/A

	College of Pharmacy Events
	Induction Ceremony
	Induction ceremony where new initiates had the opportunity to network with current members, family, faculty, and guest speaker
	Fosters collaboration
	20+
	-Asked past attendees what components of the event were successful and what parts were not
-Improved communication and began planning process earlier
	-50
	-25
	

	College of Pharmacy Events 
	Silent Auction

	Faculty members donate events that students in the College bid on. The entire process is coordinated and managed by members of Rho Chi, starting months ahead of time and ending with the actual auction at the Pharmacy First Nighter
	Fosters collaboration, recognizes intellectual achievement
	-5+
	-We surveyed the individuals and faculty involved in the auction in prior year and explored pitfalls and areas for growth
-We advertised the event more and were able to raise more money than in the subsequent year
	-20
	-100
	

	Patient Outreach Events/ Community Service
	Thanksgiving cards
	Members partnered with Society of Nuclear Pharmacy to create Thanksgiving cards that were sent to the local Veteran’s Home over Thanksgiving
	Promotes high ethical standards, development of intellectual leaders
	-2
	-Asked members if the event was worth completing again
-Recruited more volunteers than in the prior year and completed more Thanksgiving cards in collaboration
	-5
	-30
	-N/A

	Patient Outreach Events/ Community Service
	Relay for Life


	Members participated in the Relay for Life and helped to create awareness for the sponsoring organization, Colleges Against Cancer
	Promotes high ethical standards, fosters collaboration
	-1
	N/A
	-10
	-15
	Students donated on their own accord to attend

	Patient Outreach Events/ Community Service
	Boo at Zoo

	Members volunteered to staff a “haunted zoo” event for children in the Lafayette community. Specifically, the volunteer event was creating a Peter Pan play on the story time train ride
	Promotes high ethical standards, fosters collaboration
	-1
	-N/A
	-15
	-100
	-N/A

	Fundraising Events
	Tumaini Sales

	Members sold pins and other items created by street children in Eldoret and sent the money back to the General Fund for the Tumaini drop in shelter
	Promotes high ethical standards, fosters collaboration
	-5+
	-We evaluated when the sales were most successful and identified opportunities to grow fundraising
-We implemented a new sale event with alumni to promote donations and money sent to Kenya
	-30
	-100
	-N/A

	Fundraising Events
	Christmas Tree Auction


	Members decorated and donated a Christmas tree ornamented with Tumaini items to spread awareness for the shelter and raise money for the Arthritis Foundation
	Promotes high ethical standards, fosters collaboration
	-1
	-N/A
	-8
	-30
	-$25 from budget


Appendix 2
Rho Chi Chapter Annual Report Template and Example.
	ITEM
	Amount Debited        ($$ spent)
	Amount Credited      ($$ raised)
	Balance
	Comment

	
	
	
	
	

	Balance forward
	
	$3597.08
	$3597.08
	Balance from last year

	Financial service fee
	$135.54
	
	$3461.54
	Fee for Purdue student organization accounts

	Club T-shirts
	$597.06
	
	$2864.48
	31 shirts

	Silent auction 
	
	$1945.00
	$4809.48
	Proceeds towards scholarship donation

	Fall social
	$89.40
	$45.00
	$4765.08
	9 members attended; corn maze and fire pit

	Postage
	$21.07
	
	$4744.01
	Thank you notes for auction donors and reimbursement checks

	Donation
	$27.00
	
	$4717.01
	We decorated and donated a Christmas tree for Purdue APhA Arthritis auction

	Checking interest
	
	$76.19
	$4793.20
	Interest from our checking account

	Composite photo
	$884.24
	
	$3908.96
	

	Tumaini pin sales
	
	$532.98
	$4441.94
	We raised $532.98 from pin sales 

	Tumaini pin sales tax
	$34.87
	
	$4407.07
	Sales tax from pin sales

	Donation to Tumaini 
	$498.11
	
	$3908.96
	Amount donated to Kenya Tumaini organization from pin proceeds less sales tax

	Scholarship donation 
	$1945.00
	
	$1963.96
	Donation for Purdue College of pharmacy scholarships

	National dues
	$1950.00
	$1950.00
	$1963.96
	$65 x 30 members

	Local dues
	
	$3300.00
	$5263.96
	

	Induction brunch
	
	$1697.50
	$6961.46
	$17.50 per person collected for guests and P1 students 

	Induction brunch (estimated)
	$2700.00
	
	$4261.46
	Money spent on the brunch at the Purdue Memorial Union

	Award plaques
	$150.00
	
	$4111.46
	10 plaques for P3 students who maintained a 4.0 GPA

	Speaker gift
	$101.59
	
	$4009.87
	Gift for the induction brunch speaker

	Printing
	$51.90
	
	$3957.97
	Programs and certificates for the induction brunch

	Bowling Social
	$105.00
	
	$3852.97
	

	Dinner at Bruno’s Pizza
	$800.10
	
	$3052.87
	Dinner for 45 members during officer elections

	Induction Brunch
	
	$402.50
	$3455.37
	Reimbursement from College of Pharmacy for faculty and guest of honor attendance
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